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West Adams Matters
Art in Historic Places Returns on March 26: 
Celebrate the Arts –– Artists of West Adams Tour

(continued on page 6)

Chinese New Year’s in West Adams 
Toast the Lunar New Year with an Asian-Themed Potluck Event
Sunday, January 30    4 p.m.
2093 West 28th Street (Jefferson Park, west of  Western)

WAHA is pleased to let you know that we have a reason to celebrate. 
After several years of historic preservation advocacy by WAHA, Mount St. Mary’s College, 

the Sisters of St. Joseph of Carondelet, Esperanza Community Housing Corp., and many 
other concerned West Adams residents who wanted to keep the Chester Place Historic 
District intact and save the Zanja, Mount St. Mary’s College has stepped in and purchased 
the St. Vincent church parking lot. This will end a development proposal that would have 
significantly impacted the character-defining features of the historic setting by its massing, 
scale, and spatial relationships. At this time, the open space will be preserved. 

As you can see from Mount St. Mary’s College announcement (on page 6), the proposed 
development of student housing at Figueroa and Adams would have had many negative effects 
on Chester Place and its many historic structures, along with serious impacts on the students and 
the nuns who live adjacent to the property. WAHA has been equally concerned ever since the 
project was announced for this historically sensitive location in Historic West Adams. 

WAHA thanks Mount St. Mary’s for being a great neighbor and a true partner in our 
historic preservation efforts. 

The Lunar New Year is the most celebrated holiday of the year for nearly 1.5 million persons of Chinese, Korean, and Vietnamese 
decent in Southern California. It is celebrated with colorful festivals, parades, and large family gatherings. It is also a time when 

ancestors are fondly remembered and families give thanks for their blessings. 
Red packets of money (“Lai See” or “Hung Bao”) and firecrackers add fun and 
excitement to the Chinese New Year celebration.

WAHA invites you to help kick off 2011’s Chinese New Year’s festivities 
at an afternoon soiree at Rory Cunningham’s Gothic-inspired bungalow in 
Jefferson Park (or should we say, Pagoda for a Day?) Feel free to dress in 
Asian-inspired attire. It’s a potluck: please bring a tasty Asian dish (to serve 
ten) so there will be a sumptuous and lucky New Year spread.

According to the Chinese Zodiac, the Year of 2011 is the Year of the 
Golden Rabbit, which begins on February 3, 2011 and ends on January 22, 
2012.  The Rabbit is the fourth sign of the Chinese Zodiac, which consists of 
12 animals signs. The Rabbit is a lucky sign. A person born in the year of the 

Chester PlaCe, Zanja: saved from develoPment!

The Zanja today

WAHA presents the Second Annual Art in Historic Places Tour in its new 
“home” – the last Saturday in March, from 10 a.m. to 4 p.m. 

Historic West Adams and nearby environs are becoming a new hotbed for 
fine art, with a growing number of emerging and established artists who now 
live and/or work in the community.  Last June, visitors were invited to visit a 
collection of West Adams’ most interesting historic places, showcasing works 
by some of West Adams’ most talented contemporary artists. The tour opened 
the doors of a dozen architecturally diverse historic homes and buildings throughout the West Adams District, eclectically 
pairing historical architecture with bold, cutting edge works and more traditional contemporary art alike, from landscapes 
to portraits to abstract paintings to sculpture, photography and ceramics.

(continued on page 8)

(continued on page 5)
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Preservation on the edge
2011 California Preservation Conference to be Held in Santa Monica May 15-18

For eight years residents in Jefferson Park have worked hard to have the City of Los Angeles recognize the Jefferson Park 
area as a culturally and historically significant neighborhood.  

In response to these community efforts the City is now in the process of designating Jefferson Park as a Historic Preservation 
Overlay Zone (HPOZ). The official public workshop/open house was held on December 7. City Planning staff presented the 
proposed historic district and the proposed Preservation Plan. Next steps include, in the next few months, public hearings at 
the Cultural Heritage Commission, the Planning Commission and the City Council.

Jefferson Park’s houses, built mostly in the Arts & Crafts style in the early 1900s, are recognized for their craftsmanship and beautiful 
details. American Bungalow Magazine says that Jefferson Park “offers some of the oldest and best-constructed [Arts & Crafts] housing 
stock, with a level of architectural detail and variation that is the hallmark of the finest bungalow neighborhoods across the country.” 

But Jefferson Park also has a rich and important cultural 
history that is woven into houses in the neighborhood. 
Famous past residents include actress Hattie McDaniel 
(the first African-American to win an Oscar), jazz 
musician Melba Liston, the Mills Brothers, and other 
great artists.   

For more information about the workshop or 
the proposed Jefferson Park HPOZ, or to sign up for 
e-mail updates, go to www. JeffersonParkUnited.org, 
and click on “History,” or call 323-606-8177. l

Jefferson Park Moves Forward as an HPOZ

Join fellow preservationists in the beachfront community of Santa Monica for the 36th Annual California Preservation 
Conference Preservation on the Edge from Sunday, May 15 through Wednesday, May 18.

Stand on “the Edge” as participants explore the future of preservation and its essential role in sustainability, economic 
development, and community character in a region with a rich and diverse history. This annual conference brings together 
a gathering of professionals, cultural resource specialists, government representatives, property owners, and non-profits 
engaged in preserving historic buildings and sites from across the state of California.

Learn from more than 100 professionals who will lead over 30 educational sessions and workshops in five major tracks:
• Gaining the Technical Edge: Innovative Preservation Practices
• Peering Over the Edge: The Future of Historic Preservation
• Redefining the Edge: Conserving Community Character
• The Cutting Edge: Partnerships, Development, and Incentives
• On the LEEDing Edge: Sustainability, Preservation, and Rating Systems
Register for the Conference at www.CaliforniaPreservation.org after February 1. l
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President’s Message by John Patterson

John Patterson may be reached by e-mail at President@WestAdamsHeritage.org

Nominations Sought for HPOZ Awards

It is with great personal excitement and anticipation of the New Year that I pen these words.  2010 has had its share 
of challenges, especially the economic impact of the recession on our declining membership revenues, but this has been 
more than mitigated with our extremely successful series of  WAHA tours over the course of the year, culminating with the 
spectacular success of the Holiday Historic Homes & Progressive Dinner Tour in Harvard Heights.

WAHA has also seen a long list of preservation successes over the course of this past year.  The battle against the 
Washington Square development has resulted in that project being sidelined in its current format, and I hope that all of you 
heard the exciting news at the end of the year that the proposed “Red Oak” student housing development on Figueroa has 
been stopped in its tracks with the purchase of the property by our friends at Mount St. Mary’s College.  

We opened the year with a mix of good news and bad news related to the 2nd Church of Christ, Scientist Church and its 
Reading Room. Mitzi March Mogul and other members of WAHA’s Historic Preservation Committee had prepared an HCM 
nomination for the Reading Room in 2009 (to accompany the already-designated historic church building), which was ratified 
by the city’s Cultural Heritage Commission but eventually turned down by the Los Angeles City Council. However, although 
HCM status was not achieved, some ungodly development plans were discouraged, a different buyer came forward, and the 
property is now undergoing a glorious restoration by its new owners, The Art of Living Foundation. WAHA members had the 
privilege of touring the buildings in late March, a few weeks before the property’s rededication ceremonies.  

In the months since that event, WAHA supported the HCM nominations of two very important West Adams properties.  We 
salute Laura Meyers (with help from the Los Angeles Conservancy) for her successful nomination of the Greene & Greene-
designed Lucy E. Wheeler/Martin E. Weil Residence on Cambridge Avenue, and commend Anna Marie Brooks for her success 
in nominating the “Hauerwaas/Kusayanagi Residence” on West 27th Street, the first HCM associated with the Japanese-
American heritage in Jefferson Park.  

Following several years of work that culminated in 2007 with HCM status being bestowed on the derelict Soriano/Glen Lukens 
Home and Studio, WAHA this year aggressively challenged the manner in which the property on West 27th Street was being 
marketed by its court-assigned Receiver.  The outcome was its purchase, not by a developer or nearby church envisioning an 
expansion of parking, but by Mark Chapman, a very preservation-minded new stakeholder in Historic West Adams.  If you drive 
past, you will note the extraordinary progress being made to bring that property back to its mid-century glory.  

And in what is perhaps the biggest success of all, WAHA worked tirelessly to coordinate with the many concerned residents 
of Jefferson Park to move forward the multi-year effort to have this neighborhood, a very important resource of Craftsman 
Bungalows, receive HPOZ designation.  Much progress was made this fall in gaining momentum on this long-stalled effort.  

I have been present at City Hall hearings for many of these hearings.  When I wrote an article for WAHA Matters in early 
2009 entitled “The Secret Society of the Preservationists,” I never really believed that one day I would not only understand 
much of what was being discussed in the coded language of these meetings, but that I would be speaking on behalf of our 
preservation advocacy efforts to the city officials who determine the fate of what is at the very core of our organization, the 
heritage of our community.

I take this opportunity to send each and every one of you, esteemed WAHA members, my Best Wishes for a Happy and 
Healthy New Year!

The Los Angeles Office of Historic Resources is now accepting nominations for the second citywide HPOZ Awards. The HPOZ 
Awards program offers an excellent opportunity to recognize projects that have reinforced the unique identity of one of our 
many historic neighborhoods. 

Has a house in your neighborhood been transformed from a drab all-white bungalow to a four-color painted masterpiece? 
Did the neighbor across the street strip off 20 years of stucco to reveal a house’s combed-wood shingles? Is there a new in-
fill duplex around the corner that blends beautifully with the streetscape? Has your neighborhood completed an interesting 
outreach or education initiative to raise residents’ awareness of its HPOZ? Let’s make sure that these great projects are 
recognized for their excellence.

Last year award winners were:  Nolte Lofts in University Park, Pisgah Village in Highland Park, and the rehabilitation of 1400 
Alvarado Terrace in Pico-Union. Community Outreach Awards were presented to the Mar Vista Tract Website, the Highland 
Park Heritage Trust Brochure, as well as Rev. Carlos Paiva of Angelica Lutheran Church and Gloria Farias of Pico-Union Housing 
Corporation.

Please visit the Office of Historic Resources website, www.preservation.lacity.org, to learn more about the eligible award 
categories and how to nominate a project. Nominations are due by Monday, March 14, and awards will be presented at the 
2011 HPOZ Conference this spring. l 
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Stepping out

Tour the Historic Hughes Aircraft Campus in Playa Vista
Sunday, March 20, 10 a.m. to 4 p.m.

In a unique tour that will explore aviation, industrial history, and the legacy of Howard Hughes, the Los Angeles 
Conservancy will offer a rare, one-time-only visit to the former headquarters of Hughes Aircraft. It was here that 
Howard Hughes and his team designed and built planes, helicopters, and most famously, the H-4 Hercules Flying Boat -- more 
commonly known as the �Spruce Goose,� the largest plane ever to fly.

 In 1940, Hughes began to purchase farmland between 
Culver City and Playa del Rey to build an aviation campus. 
The first building opened in 1941, and the campus grew 
exponentially from there: it eventually spanned over a 
thousand acres, employed over 30,000 workers, and housed 
the longest private runway in the world.

 The site is now known as the Hercules Campus, and it has 
rarely been open to the public. During World War II, its airfield 
seldom even appeared on maps. While the Spruce Goose itself is 
now housed in Oregon, eleven of the original campus buildings 
remain on the now twenty-eight-acre site. An exciting $50 million 
historic preservation development project by the Ratkovich 
Company will adapt the remaining structures for creative use, 
including design, technology, and movie production.

 The docent-led tour will include several sites on the campus, 
including the 750-foot long hangar where the Hercules was 
assembled. Tickets are $25 for the general public, $20 for Los 
Angeles Conservancy members, and $10 for children 12 and 
under. For details, tickets, and up-to-date tour information, visit 
www.laconservancy.org (direct link: http://lac.laconservancy.org/
Hughes). If you have questions, call 213-623-2489. l

MEASURE YOUR SUCCESS!

You could be losing money and not even know it.
  

Do you know what your business is worth? 
 

Are you paying your fair share in taxes?

I am a CPA dedicated to the success of small businesses, 
providing tax and consulting services to help 

you achieve success.  
Call Corinne Pleger at 

323-954-3100.

Brakensiek Leavitt Pleger, LLP

Photo: Mass production of  OH-6 Cayuse helicopter at Hughes Aircraft in Culver 
City, circa 1967. Courtesy Herald-Examiner Collection/Los Angeles Public Library.

True Synergy, Inc. is offering WAHA members a free 30 
minute coaching session to help them reach their fullest 
potential in their career, business, and personal lives.

True Synergy is a professional coaching, training & brand 
development consultancy devoted to empowering and 
inspiring clients to be their best selves.  Founded by Gena 
Yuvette Davis, MBA, True Synergy offers services in career 
and business coaching, professional development training, 
and brand marketing consulting.

Through one-on-one coaching, group training, and 
personal brand development, True Synergy creates 
possibilities for clients to reinvent themselves, follow their 
passions and make a contribution to the world.

Davis is certified by the Certified Coaching Federation; 
is a Coach Training Alliance member; a member of 
Professional Coaches, Mentors, and Advisers; and a member 
of the International Coaching Federation, Los Angeles.  Call 
310-292-4948 for a FREE 30 minute coaching session. Feel 
free to visit her website at www.mytruesynergy.com for 
more information and to make an appointment. l

New WAHA Member Discount
Coaching Sessions from True Synergy, Inc.



West Adams Heritage Association |  WAHA  | 5

Stepping out 
Chinese New Year’s
continued from page 1

Downtown Los Angeles, Beverly Hills and Sherman Oaks

J O H N  A A RO E  G RO U P

www.JohnAaroeGroup.com

Natalie Neith & Ken Catbagan
Specializing in Historic and

Architecturally Distinctive Properties

AVAILABLE:
Lot in Silverlake, $397,500 on Descanso with plans for lot split and 2 houses

2414 9th Ave.,  Bank-owned  xer in The Avenues $360,900

JUST SOLD:
11611 Eldridge, Sylmar--Bank-owned

2122 Bonsallo-- Short sale
1955 Taft --Trust sale
2624 Van Buren Place

8561-63 W. Olympic Blvd.
1022 Hobart, Koreatown

IN ESCROW:
3009-11 10th Ave.--Bank-owned

2255 W. 25th St.

SHORT SALE IN PROCESS
2455 Gramercy Park Place

Welcome Your New Neighbors
Craig Dietrich & Vanessa Vobis

Fiona & Dave Cooke

www.Catbagan-Neithteam.com

Natalie Neith & Ken Catbagan
323.317.9696

natalieneith@gmail.com
DRE# 01045639

www.NatalieNeith.com

From our House to Yours
Sincere Wishes for a Happy, Healthy Holiday Season 

and a Fantastic 2011!

HistoricConsultation 
& Research

Anna Marie Brooks
Phone  310-650-2143

Fax  323-735-3939
historichomesla@aol.com

Rabbit possesses one of the most fortunate of the twelve 
animal signs. The Rabbit, or Hare as he is referred to in 
Chinese mythology, is the emblem of longevity and is said 
to derive his essence from the Moon.

When a Westerner gazes at the Moon, he may tell a 
child the story of the Man in the Moon. When a Chinese 
looks at the Moon, he sees the Moon Hare standing 
near a rock under a Cassia tree and holding the Elixir 
of Immortality in his hands. The Rabbit symbolizes 
graciousness, good manners, sound counsel, kindness, 
and sensitivity to beauty. His soft speech and graceful and 
nimble ways embody all the desirable traits of a successful 
diplomat or seasoned politician.

Hope to see you at WAHA’s event! Don’t forget: Asian 
food to share, at 4 p.m., Sunday, January 30. l

Chinese New Year in Los Angeles is famous for its Golden 
Dragon Parade, which involves a spectacular procession of  
painted dragons down North Broadway. On February 5 at 
1 p.m., the Chinese Chamber of  Commerce of  Los Angeles 
presents the 112th Annual Golden Dragon Parade, with 
an expected 110,000+ individuals lining the parade route. 
More information on this event here: 

http://www.lagoldendragonparade.com.

g o l d e n 
dragon 
Parade

s at u r d ay, 

february 5
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Preservation matters

Zanja, Chester Place Saved
continued from page 3

The WAHA Board would also like to thank the members of WAHA’s 
Historic Preservation Committee (Jean Frost, Chair, Jim Childs, Laura Meyers, 
Mitzi March Mogul, David Raposa, Roland Souza, Eric Bronson), who worked 
tirelessly to prepare (literally) hundreds of pages of documentation and 
testimony in support of saving the historic district and opposing the project. 
It underscores the reason why WAHA, through its Historic Preservation 
Committee, takes the time to diligently review environmental documents 
and arrange for appearances at public hearings. 

In this matter, the proposed development began with a Mitigated Negative 
Declaration which was circulated for comment. The comment by WAHA and 
others was responsible for the City requiring an EIR. Later, the Draft and Final EIR 
provided the opportunity to scrutinize the true effects of the project. With the Final EIR being issued, WAHA was reaching a crossroad 
regarding what action might be necessary to prevent this insensitive and harmful proposed project. This will now be unnecessary. Many 
other WAHA members joined this effort, including John Arnold, Maggi Fajnor, Jim Robinson, Suzanne Lloyd Simmons, Terry Speth, and so 
many others too numerous to mention. We appreciate everyone’s effort to make this hard-fought victory a reality. 

That said, it is truly Mount St. Mary’s College that deserves our special thanks today.    –– John Patterson, WAHA President

the mount st. mary’s College announcement:
Dear Neighbors: 
Mount St. Mary’s College President Jacqueline Powers Doud just made the following announcement to the College community, and I wanted to make sure 

that you had also received the news. 
Mount St. Mary’s College closed escrow on the St. Vincent church parking lot, which had been purchased by a developer in March 2007. The building 

project that had been proposed for the lot would have adversely affected the surrounding neighborhood, the Sisters of  St. Joseph of  Carondelet at Stimson 
House and the College in several ways, including compromising privacy, elevated noise levels, shadowing and diminished views. One of  the overriding factors 
in this decision is the adverse impact the building project would have had on the unique historical and cultural character of  our neighborhood. 

We do not have current plans to build on the lot, but will continue to use it for parking. We will also provide the St. Vincent parishioners with parking 
for liturgical services and other official Church functions on the site. Historical preservation of  our Doheny campus is a priority to the College, and we are 
pleased to be part of  the West Adams neighborhood. 

–– Debbie Ream, Director of  Public Relations, Mount St. Mary’s College    www.msmc.la.edu

The Red Oak/Adams and Figueroa student housing project would have been 
completely out of  scale for the historic district, as shown in this rendering.

©2007 Coldwell Banker Real Estate Corporation. Coldwell Banker is a registered trademark licensed to Coldwell Banker Real Estate Corporation.
An Equal Opportunity Company. Equal Housing Opportunity. Owned and Operated by NRT Incorporated.

Celebrating 100 Years

hancock park north
office  323.464.9272

hancock park south
office  323.462.0867 

Preserving the Trust

hancock park

John Winther, Manager

Truly Remarkable Service
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There is much history in the block of Figueroa Street between Adams Boulevard and 23rd Street. At the north end is Kate 
Slauson Vosburg’s white, colonial mansion dating from 1887, now part of New Designs Charter School. At the south end is St. 
Vincent de Paul Roman Catholic Church, an elaborate Churrigueresque landmark built in 1925. Between them stands Thomas 
Stimson’s sandstone castle (1891), once the most expensive house in Los Angeles.

But as you stroll along the sidewalk between the church and Stimson’s mansion, you could easily miss a rare piece of history 
lying at your feet. Half hidden behind a 2-foot-high ornamental fence is the only remaining evidence of the once ubiquitous, 
open-air canals whose life-giving water allowed the City of Los Angeles to spread south to West Adams and beyond.

The 105-foot section of concrete channel that fronts St. Vincent’s parking lot is the last portion of an irrigation system that 
extended throughout the central city, more than a century ago. Known by their Spanish name of zanja, the channels were 
integral to the founding and growth of Los Angeles. The city’s most important, highest-paid official was the zanjero who 
controlled the flow of water.

Back in 1781, a canal called the zanja madre, or “mother ditch,” was the first public project for the newly arrived settlers 
of Los Angeles. Completed in October, one month after the pueblo’s founding, it brought water from the Los Angeles River 
to the pueblo and adjacent farm land, allowing the small settlement to become a thriving agricultural community. Of the 21 
California missions, only the nearby San Gabriel Mission produced more food than the pueblo of Los Angeles.

The availability of water had decided Los Angeles’ location when it was established by the Spanish government, and it 
has remained the most critical, and 
sometimes most controversial, factor 
in the city’s growth. For 87 years, the 
original zanja madre and its offshoots 
were sufficient to serve the small 
pueblo’s residents and fields. The 
ditches carried water past the plaza to 
the low-lying areas to the immediate 
south and east.

But as the city grew, the limitations 
of the old zanja led to a demand for 
a higher-elevation canal to serve the 
area along Figueroa Street and bring 
water to what was to become the West 
Adams district. In 1868, George Hansen, 
who had surveyed the city’s boundaries 
in 1855, formed a private company, 
the Los Angeles Canal and Reservoir 
Company, which created a second 
“mother ditch.” In 1877, the company 
was purchased by the city, whose 
original zanja system it had leased to 
another company, the Los Angeles City Water Company, from 1868 to 1902.

The second “mother ditch” tapped into the Los Angeles River five miles north of the city limits and brought water to 
Reservoir Number 4, designed to store 150 million gallons of water. A remnant of that reservoir is the lake in Echo Park, 
immediately northeast of the 101 Freeway and Glendale Boulevard. The water continued south from Echo Park, in what was 
called the Woolen Mill ditch, until it reached Pearl Street (now Figueroa) in the vicinity of Sixth Street, where it dropped 78 
feet to provide power for the mill. 

From the Woolen Mill, the zanja ran south along the west side of Pearl and Figueroa streets. (At that time, the street was 
called “Pearl” north of Pico Boulevard, and “Figueroa” south of Pico.) The Figueroa Street zanja, designated number 8-R, had 
five branches veering west from the main conduit. The Adams Boulevard branch extended at least to Hoover Street, while one 
reached Vermont Avenue and another stretched beyond Western Avenue, more than fourteen miles from the river source. 

At first, the Figueroa zanja and its branches were just earthen ditches. Then, the City Council, in its 1885-1886 term, 
authorized $187,000 to improve the system. The Figueroa ditch was replaced by open-topped, concrete channels, two feet 
wide and 18 inches deep. In residential areas, they were bordered by ornamental walls or fences, with concrete bridges at 

The Last Zanja
by Don Sloper

The Zanja on Figueroa looking north toward the Stimson Mansion and 23rd Street a century ago

Preservation matters

(continued on page 9)
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Waha matters

The event was such a success that WAHA and the artists in West Adams have 
decided to make it an annual happening, with new participating artists as well as 
returnees presenting new bodies of work, all in the artists’ own homes and studios. 

Among this year’s artists and venues are:
• Donald Ferguson has been exhibiting his non-objective geometric abstractions 

and other art publicly since 1995 at galleries including Avenue 50 Studio, Gallery 825, 
Trópico de Nopal, and the Alex Haleigh Gallery, among others. His work is now held in 
important private and public collections throughout the United States, Europe, and Latin America, including the permanent collection of 
the High Art Museum of Huntsville, Alabama. Although a late bloomer as an artist, Ferguson began associating with artists in the early 
60’s. During trips to Mexico City he socialized with a group of artists that included Nahum Zenil, Ramón Martínez, and Manolo Casillas. 
Much later in Los Angeles, he became a close friend and neighbor of the late pioneer California assemblage artist Gordon Wagner, who 
strongly influenced his concept of art. Ferguson’s work will grace the walls of his North University Park landmark, the Willard J. Doran 
Residence, Los Angeles Historic Cultural Monument No. 820, designed by John C. Austin in 1905.

• Linda Frost was born and raised in rural Northwestern Pennsylvania surrounded by the untamed beauty of nature and wildlife. 
In early 2005, she began a series called ‘The Tortured Souls,’ which depicts the barbaric world of animal testing and focuses on the 
unwilling animal subjects who suffer in the name of science.  Her current series, “Doll Dreams,” evoke lucid memory, imagination, 
internal struggles, and autobiography in portrayals of wide-eyed but perhaps not so innocent dolls.  Exhibited in galleries in both 
solo and group shows, she was selected by Dr. Peter Selz, former Chief Curator of Painting and Sculpture Exhibitions, Museum of 
Modern Art in New York, to participate in a National Juried Exhibition at the Berkeley Art Center, Berkeley, California. Frost has a 
BFA from Temple University. Frost’s varied work will be on display in her 1913 Craftsman Bungalow in Arlington Heights.

• Joan Tucker’s painterly abstractions include the gestures, the slashes and blocks of textural paint of her Abstract 
Expressionist forebears, yet articulate her ideas about subconscious creative expression. Tucker has exhibited at William Turner 
Gallery in Santa Monica, Toomey-Tourell Gallery in San Francisco, and Milo Gallery, LA Art Core, Gallery C, and The Loft at Liz’s 
in Los Angeles. Tucker, who exhibited at the WAHA gallery last year, will open the doors to her own historic Spanish Revival 
home and studio in Wellington Square for the tour.

• Jenny Hager will present her recent paintings at her Arlington Heights Arts & Crafts home and expansive studio. She 
received her BA from Knox College in Galesburg, IL, and her MFA from the University of Pennsylvania in 1999. She also studied 
at the New York Studio School of Drawing, Painting, and Sculpture from 1994 to 1996. She has exhibited nationally and 
internationally. Hager was a recipient of the Joan Mitchell Foundation Award in 1999, and received a second grant from the 
foundation in 2005. She is currently on the faculty of Santa Monica College. 

• Tolanna (Georgia Toliver) is a sculptor, painter and photographer whose creative output was influenced by her prior 
career in science and forensics. Toliver became an expert in forgery, and notably was involved in an FBI case involving forged 
signatures of the artists Picasso, Dali, Chagall and Miro.  This year Toliver will be showcasing new paintings and intaglio prints 
at her Wellington Square 1920s Spanish Revival villa. 

Art in Historic Places: Celebrate the Arts – Artists of West Adams includes a variety of turn-of-the-century and post-World 
War I residences, including Craftsman bungalows and Spanish villas. Check-In is again at WAHA’s “pop up gallery” at the c1923 
Majestic Pharmacy, a restored commercial/mixed use building that today houses Gramercy Housing Group. This is a self-guided 

drive-yourself (or bike-yourself) tour, with a brochure and map that will guide 
visitors to these historic venues, toured in any order and at their own pace. 

Tickets are $25 in advance (deadline: postmarked by March 15) and $30 at 
the door.  To purchase advance tickets, please make out a check to “WAHA” 
and mail it to 2209 Virginia Rd., Los Angeles CA 90016. (Please be sure to 
include your name, phone, address, and e-mail contact). 

Visit www.WestAdamsHeritage.org to purchase tickets online, call 323-732-4223, 
or write tours@westadamsheritage.org for more information.

Prepaid tickets will be held at Check-In, 1824 South 4th Avenue (at 
Washington Boulevard), the location of WAHA’s pop-up gallery. The last day-of-
tour tickets will be sold at 1 p.m., and most tour properties will close promptly 
at 4 p.m. (Visitors tour at their leisure, and are encouraged to set aside several 
hours to enjoy the Art in Historic Places tour.) l

Art in Historic Places
continued from page 1

Linda Frost, Before the Fall, 2010

Jenny Hager, Dogstar, 2010
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David Raposa • Broker/Owner
323-734-2001

City Living Realty has been selling architectural treasures in 
Historic West Adams since 1981. 

AVAILABLE
Spacious Jefferson Park Bungalow –– Century-old charm combined 
with modern updates. Hardwood floors, painted trim., two fireplaces, 
2 BR, 1 BA. Jefferson Park is pending HPOZ status. Probate -- needs 
court approval (no loan contingency). $299,000.   David Raposa

Rare Offering: L.A.’s only Greene & Greene Residence.  The 
Lucy E. Wheeler Residence, c. 1905., is the former home of 
noted restoration architect Martin Eli Weil. Protected by a 
conservancy easement, the Wheeler Residence is located in 
the Harvard Heights HPOZ historic district in West Adams. 
Original lighting and built-ins, 2,600 square feet, 4 bedrooms, 
2.5 baths. New lower price:  $649,000.   David Raposa

Jefferson Park Bungalow –– Needs restoration. Original 
woodwork (painted), 2 BR, 1 BA, inglenook, built-ins and great 
windows. Probate, needs court approval. (no loan contigency). 
$219,000.  David Raposa

IN ESCROW
Steincamp Spanish in Park Hills Heights, wonderfully 
maintained home  –– David Raposa, Buyer’s agent

SOLD
Oxford Park home–– Adam Janeiro, Buyer’s agent

Best Wishes for the New Year  
from All of Us!

David Raposa, 
Suzanne Henderson, Adam Janeiro, 
Darby Bayliss, Conrado Alberto, 
Carlton Joseph, Jane Harrington  

Our Offices are in the Victorian Village, 
2316 1/2 S. Union Ave., Suite 2, 213-747-1337

www.CityLivingRealty.com

City Living Realty 
We handle all your buying and selling needs –– 

Please refer us to your friends! 

carriage entrances. The branch lines off Figueroa were 
placed in cement pipes as far as the western city limit, 
at what is now Hoover Street.

It was the availability of water that determined 
the value of land in Los Angeles. The Figueroa Street 
zanja led to early development of the West Adams 
area, beginning with a row of stately mansions 
constructed south along Figueroa Street, and with 
sea captain Nathan Vail’s 1871 home on West Adams 
Boulevard, west of Figueroa. The old gates to Vail’s 
home serve today as the south entrance to Chester 
Place, a private street that forms the nucleus of the 
Doheny Campus of Mount St. Mary’s College.

During the 1880s, the demand for water grew 
explosively as the population increased. To improve 
efficiency, the city switched to water pipes and began 
closing the open-air zanjas, leaving only the Figueroa 
Street line. According to Blake Gumprecht in his book, 
The Los Angeles River, “… the last two zanjas, the 
Woolen Mill Ditch and the canal along the west side 
of Figueroa Street, Zanja No. 8-R, were eliminated in 
the spring of 1904.” 

Meanwhile, in 1888, Frank Sabichi, former 
president of the Los Angeles City Council (1872-1874), 
had built a two-story home at 2437 S. Figueroa St., 
immediately east of Nathan Vail’s property.  The 
house remained in the Sabichi family until March 30, 
1948, when it was purchased by Carrie Estelle Doheny, 
widow of oilman Edward L. Doheny. Upon her death 
in 1958, her will left the property to an order of 
priests, the Vincentian Fathers, who serve as clergy for 
St. Vincent’s Church. The house was razed to provide 
a parking lot for the church.

Yet remarkably, almost 50 years later, traces of 
the house and its surroundings remain. The old 
Sabichi gateways now serve as entrance and exit for 
the church parking lot. The old, semi-oval driveway 
encloses a well-kept lawn, its diamond-patterned 
central walkway flanked by towering twin palms. And 
out at the sidewalk, half-covered with leaves, lies the 
city’s last section of open-air zanja.

In 1939, Charles Owens, a Los Angeles Times 
newspaper artist, drew the zanja section in front of 
2437 South Figueroa for the Times’ June 30 edition, 
and remarked on its uniqueness. “There was a time 
when Los Angeles owned no more outstanding 
feature than her zanjas – the concrete water ditches 
which brought irrigation water to the city. Even 
today, remnants of the old zanja system can be seen, 
particularly on the west side of Figueroa Street, north 
of Adams Boulevard.”l

Don Sloper is the author of Los Angeles’s Chester 
Place (Arcadia Press, 2007) This article first appeared 
in WAHA Matters in January, 2008.

The Last Zanja
continued from page 7
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  Become a member (or renew)! 
Annual Membership

Name(s) _______________________________________
  _____________________________________
Address:  _____________________________________
  _____________________________________
Phone: ________________________________________
E-mail: ________________________________________
Membership classification (check one)
____ Individual/Household  . . . . . . . . . . $  45.00
____ Senior/Student . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $  25.00
____ Preservation Circle . . . . . . . . . . . . . $  100.00
____ Business/Corporate . . . . . . . . . . . . . $  200.00
____ Heritage Circle . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $  250.00
____ Patron Circle . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $  500.00
____ Benefactor . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $1,000.00

Please make check payable to WAHA.
Return to:  WAHA
  2263 S. Harvard Blvd
  Historic West Adams
  Los Angeles, CA 90018 

____ Please DO NOT include my name, address, e-mail, or 
telephone  in the WAHA membership directory.

Membership application
We support preservation of  the West Adams community’s architectural 

heritage and beautification activities, and seek to educate Los Angeles’ 
citizens and others about cultural heritage and restoration techniques.

board of direCtors
officers
John Patterson, President 213-216-0887
Eric Bronson, Vice-President 323-737-1163
Suzanne Lloyd-Simmons, Secretary 323-733-8084
Jean Cade, Treasurer 323-737-5034

board members
Lisa Berns 323-299-9009
SeElcy Caldwell  323-292-8566
Jean Frost 213-748-1656
Cheryl Francis Harrington
Suzanne Henderson 323-731-3900
Lore Hilburg 323-737-4444
Michael Medina 310-428-9263
Gail Peterson
Roland Souza 310-392-1056
Candy Wynne 323-735-3749

advisor
Harold Greenberg, Legal Advisor 323-732-9536

2263 S. Harvard Boulevard
Historic West Adams

Los Angeles Califomia 90018
323-735-WAHA (323-735-9242) 

www.WestAdamsHeritage.org

Waha e-mails
john Patterson  

President: president@westadamsheritage.org
 

jean frost  

Historic Preservation: preservation@westadamsheritage.org 

suzanne henderson and lisa berns  

Events Co-Chairs: events@westadamsheritage.org

flo selfman  

Public Relations Consultant: publicity@westadamsheritage.org  
 

lindsay Wiggins 

Tours Committee: tours@westadamsheritage.org 
 

Membership Committee: membership@westadamsheritage.org 
 

laura meyers  

Editor: news@westadamsheritage.org
  

leslie evans

Webmaster: web@westadamsheritage.org
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WAHA CLASSIFIEDS

WAHAclassifieds

ADVERTISE HERE!   
Advertisers are responsible for preparing 
their own camera-ready art for display ads. 
To place a display ad, call John Patterson at 
213-216-0887. WAHA classifieds are free to 
paid members. If you can, please e-mail your 
classified ad to lauramink@aol.com.  Classifieds 
will be for one month only. 

Please Note: WAHA 
does not endorse or 
claim responsibility 
for any of  the 
services, products or 
items for sale that 
advertisers have listed 
in these pages.

two Cute and Cuddly black male Kittens need a good home (together). They are brothers, recently neutered, and very bonded to 
each other.  They’ve had their shots, blood tests, etc.  PLEASE help them have a great life. Call David, 323-573-4202

100s of doors for sale. Call Roland, (323) 804-6070.

Roommate Wanted? Vintage Stove for Sale? Garden Plants in Search of New Home? Place your classified ad here to reach 
preservation-minded readers. Contact lauramink@aol.com, NO LATER THAN the first of the prior month. 

ADVERTISING RATES   
FOR DISPLAY ADS
This Newsletter is published 10 times a year
full Page: $175 monthly; $1,800 annually
half Page: $90 monthly; $950 annually
1/4 Page (41/2 x 41/2): $48 monthly; $500 annually
business Card (33/4 x 21/4): $25 monthly, $260 annually
The deadline for ad content is the 1st of the prior month.

WAHA....Creating Our Future by Preserving Our Past

MEMBER DISCOUNTS
The following companies offer discounts to WAHA members. 

Remember to show your WAHA membership card when you 

make your purchase.

Silverlake Architectural Salvage

1085 Manzanita Street, Silverlake, 

323-667-2875

20% discount on all purchases

Ted Gibson, Inc. 

2866 West 7th St. Los Angeles 90005, 

213-382-9195

20% discount on purchases of  art materials and 

picture frames

Best Lock and Safe Service contact: David Kim

2203 W. Venice Blvd., Los Angeles, 323-733-7716

10% discount on lock and safe labor and materials

Washington Dog & Cat Hospital

1692 W. Washington Boulevard, Los Angeles, 

323-735-0291

50% off  office exams

Meyers Roofing

5048 W. Jefferson Blvd., 323-733-0188

10% discount

Lighthouse Stained Glass

5155 Melrose, 323-465-4475

20% discount off  regular class prices with WAHA 

membership card

Cafe Club Fais Do Do

5257 West Adams Blvd., 323-954-8080

No cover charge at door, and 20% discount on all meals.

Sherwin-Williams

1367 Venice Blvd. 213-365-2471

20% off  regular product price (with WAHA discount card)

Durousseau Electric

2526 W. Jefferson Blvd. 323-734-2424 or 

323-734-6149 (cell)

10-15% discount on electrical services

Lady Effie’s Tea Parlor

453 East Adams Boulevard, 213-749-2204

10% discount on all food purchases

Los Angeles Stripping & Finishing Center

1120 N. San Fernando Road, Los Angeles, 

323-225-1073

5% discount on any single service order over $1000.

No special discount on materials.

Lucky Chimney Sweep 

Contact: Susan and Alfredo Johnson, 11433 Ruggiero 

Ave., Sylmar, CA, 91342, 323-258-0828 

10% discount on: masonry repair and restoration, 

chimney cleaning

Magic Care Termite Service

1840 W. 220th St., Suite 320, Torrance 90501, 

310-548-6700

15% discount

Pasadena Architectural Salvage

305 S. San Gabriel Blvd, Pasadena (Tues-Sun), 

626-535-9655 www.pasadenaarchitecturalsalvage.com

10% discount on all purchases

Papa Cristo’s Taverna

2771 West Pico Blvd. 323-737-2970

10% discount on catered food orders

8th Avenue Cafe

Inside Ken’s Market, 8400 South 8th Ave., Inglewood

323-294-9706, www.purelycatering.com

20% discount on 1st visit – 10% for each later visit

McCabe Property Management

2461 Santa Monica Blvd., #235, Santa Monica 

310-828-4829; fax 310-828-7959

www.mccabbepropertymanagement.com

Reduced set-up fee of  $50 for any property ($150 savings)

Ti-KEN Personal Account Manager 

310-701-2399; fax 310-828-7959

ti.ken.manager@gmail.com

Reduced set-up fee of  $100 for new account ($150 savings)

Port Royal Antiques

1858 West Jefferson Blvd. 323-734-8704

10% discount

Real Door

3125 La Cienega 310-836-2687 www.realdoor.com

10% discount on products and services

Vintage Plumbing Bathroom Antiques

9939 Canoga Avenue, Chatsworth, 818-772-1721

(hours: by appointment only)

10% discount on purchases at Chatsworth facility

Boulevard Vacuum & Sewing Machine Co.

5086 W. Pico Boulevard, 323-938-2661

10% discount on sale of  new vacuums, and vacuum 

service & repair

Jonathan Bert Rollup Window Screens

626-359-0513

5% discount on repairs or installations of  rollup screens

A CALL TO MEMBERS

If  you frequent a local business — retail store, restaurant, 

service provider, etc. — ask them if  they would offer a discount 

to WAHA members. Explain that they’d benefit from the 

increased exposure to local consumers, and be listed in the 

WAHA monthly newsletter. Or, call me at 323-733-6869 and 

I‘ll contact them –– Steve Wallis
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address CorreCtion reQuested

2263 S. Harvard Boulevard
Historic West Adams
Los Angeles Califomia 90018

Calendar
Upcoming Events 
Look for more details on upcoming events on 
WAHA’s website, www.WestAdamsHeritage.org

The WAHA Matters Newsletter is a publication of the West Adams Heritage Association.  Members and supporters of WAHA are invited to submit articles to 
the Newsletter.  Letters will be published subject to space constraints and will be cut for length if necessary.  Articles will be published subject to acceptance by 
the editors of the WAHA Board.  Advertising is subject to the approval of the publishers.  Although the Association appreciates its many fine advertisers, the 
Association does not accept responsibility for claims made by advertisers.  Services and products are not tested and appearance of advertising does not imply, 
nor does it constitute, endorsement by the West Adams Heritage Association.  Copyright 2011. All rights for graphic and written material appearing in the 
newsletter are reserved. Contact Director of Publications for permission.

WAHA
West Adams Heritage Association

Chinese New Year’s 
in West Adams 

Celebrate the Lunar New Year with an 
Asian-Themed Potluck Event
Sunday, January 30    4 p.m.

2093 West 28th Street 
(Jefferson Park, west of  Western)

(See page 1 for complete information)

marCh
saturday, march 5: 
Hold the Date for a Special Outing

sunday, march 20: 
WAHA Potluck TBA

saturday, march 26: 
Art in Historic Places:
Celebrate the Arts -- Artists of West 
Adams Tour (see page 1)

aPril
sunday, april 10: 
WAHA Elections/Brunch

may
Historic Preservation Month!


